MARLOW TOWN COUNCIL
Court Garden, Pound Lane, Marlow, Bucks, SL7 2AG
MINUTES OF THE TOWN COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 25th JANUARY 2022 AT  7.00pm IN THE HIGGINSON ROOM, COURT GARDEN, MARLOW
Present




Town Mayor


Cllr R Scott






Deputy Mayor


Cllr J Towns






Leader



Cllr C Funnell






Deputy Leader


Cllr C Hoyle






Councillors


D Brown










R Cadman











C Heap










N Marshall










C Stapley










R Wilson






Town Clerk


Mrs H Martin






Admin



Mrs D Abbott





No members of the public
M.79.21   
Apologies for absence



Apologies were received from Cllr N Mityaeva and Cllr T Avery. 

M.80.21      
Declarations of interest 


There were no declarations of interest.

M.81.21
Communications from Town Mayor


Mayoral engagements

Despite signs that there is a slow reduction in the number of new cases, the Covid pandemic remains with us.  As in previous months, this led to the cancellation of several events to which the Mayor had been invited; but as can be seen from the list below, I was able to attend some key Christmas events.

Our Switch On was a fabulous success and big thank you to all those who made it happen, particularly our celebrity, Chris Evans, our Christmas lights sponsors, members and officers.  The addition of street entertainment went down very well with our residents. 

Carols on the Causeway was very well attended with as big, if not a bigger audience, than in previous years.  

Since our last meeting, I have attended the following –

23rd November

Attended Dementia Action Marlow Open Evening

(An open evening for any Town organisation to receive an update on the splendid work Dementia Action Marlow are doing in the Town) 

25th November

Switch On of Marlow’s Christmas lights with Chris Evans

(As mentioned above, very successful evening, with most Councillors attending the first physical Switch On since 2019)

2nd December

Attended the launch of the Chamber of Trade Late Night shopping

4th December

Visited the Christmas Market on the Causeway

4th December

Visited Marlow Methodist Christmas Fair

5th December

Attended the Santa Fun Run

(With Naomi Riches, attended the start of the run and distributed prizes to the winners at the end of the run)

8th December

Attended Cameo Club Christmas lunch at Liston Hall

(Annual lunch of the MCA Cameo Club which held its first lunch since March 2019)

17th December

Attended MCA Friday Club Christmas lunch

(Again, first lunch since March 2019)

19th December

Attended All Saints Church carol service

(Read first lesson for this carol service)

20th December

Hosted MTC Carols on the Causeway

21st December

Attended URC Church Christmas carols

(Outdoor carol service in the new quiet garden)

2022

14th January
Attended a 2025 strategy presentation by Bucks Healthcare Trust at Marlow Community Hospital


(A short briefing on the future strategy for the Trust from 2025 onwards, which includes a complete review of all health services for the county, delivery of services, site options and further use of digital technology.  Public consultation to be issued shortly)

Forthcoming future Civic events

Civic Celebration 

A re-named civic service will take place on Sunday 13 March at All Saints Church.  The event will be community minded and include a community choir and presentations from a couple of town organisations, including youth. All our Christmas lights sponsors have been invited to join us along with many town organisations. 

Mayor’s Charity golf day

Not having been held for two years, this is now booked for Tuesday 12 April 2022 at Harleyford Golf Club.   This remains the main fundraising event for the Mayor’s charity.

Marly le Roi Town Twining

2022 is the 50th anniversary of town twining with Marly le Roi, France and we are currently talking to Marly Council as how best to recognise this milestone.  

Queens Platinum Jubilee

This Jubilee takes place nationally from 2 – 5 June 2022.  The Community Committee is planning an event – Party like a Queen - in Higginson Park for Friday 3 June. The informal day will have a 1950’s theme including entertainment for the whole family and vintage food and drink trucks; but please bring your own picnics if you wish. Further details as we agree this event.

Full details of our Civic and Community events are always on the Town Council website.

Cllr Richard Scott

Town Mayor

19 January 2022

M.82.21
Report from Leader of the Council
We closed yet another difficult year with the continuing shadow of the omicron latest variant hanging over the entire population which made It another challenging year for our town’s residents. We recognise that this put huge pressure on individuals ,jobs ,businesses, health provision and mental health support for many residents.

We extend our thanks to the many volunteers in town who went about their work continuing a huge level of voluntary support to our more vulnerable residents ,enabling and provisioning support for many that needed help with medical appointment attendance ,prescription and medicine collection ,meal deliveries , home visiting and support at home and often just someone to talk to .A big thanks to all volunteer groups and individuals that make this happen and for your continued support.

2021 closed with many festive events in the town with daily changing restrictions but we were able to bring back Christmas in 2021even better with the exceptional Marlow Christmas lights display and carols in the causeway, a near record turnout for both events. We are grateful for the generosity of sponsors in digging deep to support these events and to our team of members and officers that worked so hard to lift the seasonal spirit and make Marlow a happy place to be at xmas .

We have been privileged in town to also have another great bunch of volunteers supporting the critical rollout of the vaccination program which has been enabled so efficiently at both globe park and then recently Longbridge activity centre and we thank the team and the many volunteers that have and continue to make this work so successfully .We would like to take this opportunity to encourage residents to follow  government guidance in getting your vaccinations/boosters and continuing to protect fellow residents by attending the local centre as soon as possible ,details of which can be found on their Marlow Covid vaccination pharmacy face book and what’s app sites or link on Marlow town councils website . 

We open this year with our newly established committees and our continued focus on delivering better and with a continued focus on efficiency and delivery and new initiatives on environmental issues and projects during the first quarter of 2022.

We have delivered fully on budget last year whist enabling provision of new security patrols in our main park areas which have bought about a dramatic decrease in unsociable /undesirable behaviour , intimidation and vandalism and continue to provision for this critical new service to maintain our outside space safe and secure for residents in this and future years.

Annual events this year are now in the process of planning for the Queens jubilee ,charity golf day ,Civic celebrations and supporting the numerous committees in town in delivering great seasonal events from spring onwards.

We are looking forward to seeing all our residents in the community and to work on continuing our mission of delivering against our vision for Marlow of -

· A caring environment for all

· A fantastic place to live

· A great place to work

· An exciting place to visit

· A wonderful place to bring up children

We wish all our residents a successful and healthy 2022.

Cllr C Funnell

Leader

M.83.21
Town Council Minutes dated 16.11.21



RESOLVED:



THAT THE MINUTES DATED 16.11.21 WERE AGREED AND SIGNED AS A TRUE RECORD
M.84.21
Budget 2022-23

The budget for 2022/2023 was presented to members for approval. Substantial time was devoted to reviewing and forecasting income and expenditure which we hope now reflects the current economic environment and the requirements of our town for the year ahead.
The budget forecasts revenue increases, specifically in precepts, cemetery fees and an uplift in investment income.

The expenditure reflects our commitment to continue with high quality services and engagement with the town residents. Noted projected expenditures include:
· Following a tender process for a new ground maintenance contract, covering the whole town including 6 grass cuttings a year, is projected at £75,000.
· Our continued engagement with the Community Payback programme allows us to better maintain public spaces at a cost of £6,000 per year.
· In 2022/2023 we will continue to celebrate important events and we’ve projected £6,500 for the Queen’s Jubilee in June and £11,600 for Christmas decorations and events in December.
· The well read Marlovian magazine with a budget of £6,400 will continue being published. The town bus will continue to operate with a budget of £6,300.
· We will continue to support the town’s voluntary groups and associations with a budget of £8,000 for grants to help them fulfil their ambitions.
· We will also continue to enhance security around the town by maintaining our contract for the police community support officer. The annual cost is projected at £19,125. In addition, we have also budgeted to provide additional security in our parks and green spaces by continuing with regular security patrols. In previous years the cost of these patrols was covered from our capital reserves; however, given our commitment to carry on with the services it is prudent to bring the cost of the services into our annual budget going forward. The projected cost of the security services is £27,372.
· The town precept should cover the maintenance of these important aspects of our day to day life and we therefore propose that for the average Band D property (the standard Government measurement), the Town Council tax for 2022/23 will be £55.25, just over £1 per week.
	
	Income and Expenditure Forecast Statement 2021-22 and 2022-23 Proposed Budget
	Full Year Budget
	Actual/ Forecast
	Full Year Budget

	
	
	2021/22
	2021/22
	2022/23

	
	INCOME
	
	
	

	1
	Precept Received
	347,424
	347,424
	376,798

	2
	Bucks CC Devolved Services
	16,870
	16,871
	17,376

	3
	WDC Devolved Services
	46,718
	46,808
	48,119

	4
	Allotment Rents
	12,500
	12,500
	14,100

	5
	Cemetery Fees
	46,000
	47,460
	50,000

	6
	Gossmore Recreation Ground
	700
	1,110
	1,200

	7
	Bus Shelter Advertising
	910
	875
	600

	8
	Banner Administration
	850
	850
	850

	9
	Markets 
	2,000
	0
	2,000

	10
	Shopmobility Marlow
	250
	
	250

	11
	Cash Holding Interest
	5,068
	4,744
	6,231

	
	Totals


	479,290
	478,642
	512,274

	
	 
	 


	 
	 

	
	EXPENDITURE
	Full Year Budget
	Actual/ Forecast
	Full Year Budget

	
	
	2021/22
	2021/22
	2022/23

	12
	Salaries
	210,776
	208,455
	211,132

	13
	Subcontractors
	18,331
	15,560
	18,321

	14
	Administration
	32,563
	32,095
	30,871

	15
	Waste Management
	4,294
	5,149
	5,326

	16
	Health and Safety
	3,747
	3,812
	3,810

	17
	Equipment, Operating and Maintenance
	3,188
	3,232
	3,188

	18
	Community
	102,461
	86,508
	128,740

	19
	Devolved
	71,044
	71,224
	81,888

	20
	Utilities
	7,359
	9,305
	8,609

	21
	Buildings
	18,140
	15,965
	18,002

	22
	Insurance
	3,787
	3,831
	3,787

	23
	Van
	3,600
	3,600
	3,600

	
	 
	 
	 
	 

	
	Totals


	479,290
	458,690
	512,274

	
	Surplus/Deficit
	
	19,952
	




RESOLVED:



1. THAT MEMBERS UNANIMOUSLY APPROVED THE INCOME AND EXPENDITURE FORECAST 
2. THAT MEMBERS UNANIMOUSLY APPROVED THE PROPOSED INCOME AND EXPENDITURE BUDGET FOR 2022-23 AND 
3. THAT IN PURSUANCE OF ITS POWERS CONFERRED BY SECTION 137 OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972 (AS AMENDED) THE TOWN COUNCIL: - 
APPROVED THE PROPOSED EXPENDITURE FOR 2022-23 ON THE FOLLOWING ITEMS WHICH IN THE OPINION OF THE TOWN COUNCIL ARE IN THE INTERESTS OF THE TOWN OR ITS INHABITANTS  
MAYORAL FUNCTIONS AND CIVIC EVENTS 
GROUNDS MAINTENANCE 
GRANTS 
TOWN TWINNING 
CHRISTMAS TREE AND DECORATIONS 
FLORAL DISPLAYS AND SUMMER BUNTING 
ALLOTMENT PRIZES 
COMMUNITY, LEISURE AND ENTERTAINMENT 
YOUTH PROJECT 
SECURITY PATROLS
M.85.21
Precept Explanation 2022-23



Precept Explanation 2022-23
[image: image1.png]Input 2

Enter either your proposed Precept Demand D11 or Band D Council

Tax for 2021/22 D13

Precept
Or
Band D Tax (Estimated)

£376,798.00

£0.00]

Do not enter data below

Precept £347,424 62 £376,798.00 £29,373.38
Income £347,424 62 £376,798.00 £29,373.38
Tax Base 6780.34 6819.40 39.06
Band D Tax (Estimated) £51.24 £55.25 7.83%







RESOLVED: 
THAT MEMBERS UNANIMOUSLY AGREED THE MARLOW TOWN COUNCIL PRECEPT FOR THE YEAR 2022-2023 BE IN THE SUM OF £376,798 
M.86.21
Management Accounts


Circulated to all members were the managements accounts schedules dated 31.10.21:-

· Balance sheet dated 31.10.21

· Income and Expenditure schedule dated 31.10.21

· Earmarked Reserves schedule dated 31.10.21

· Grants schedule dated 31.10.21

· Bank Reconciliation dated 31.10.21

· Copy bank statements at 31.10.21

RESOLVED:
THAT MEMBERS UNANIMOUSLY APPROVED THE MANAGEMENT ACCOUNTS DATED 31.10.21
  






M.87.21
Grounds Maintenance Contract Award


Summary 

The current contract for Grounds Maintenance will terminate on 31st March 2021. It was decided that the Council would not use the option to extend the contract with the current supplier, Continental Landscapes. A tender opportunity was put out to the market place and the Council received 5 bids. Through an evaluation process weighted at 60% price and 40% quality 3 suppliers were shortlisted and invited to tender.  
The tender was split into 3 lots. 
 
Lot 1 – general grass cutting 
Lot 2 – cemetery maintenance 
Lot 3 – Balfour Gardens maintenance 
The evaluation sheet attached shows the scores of 4 applicants for lots 1,2 & 3 and 1 applicant for lots 1 & 2. The Council invited the top 3 scoring suppliers in to meet with Councillors and officers to clarify a few points on their submitted documents.  

Costs 
The total costs for the 3 top scoring suppliers are:  
Contractor 1 £75,017 
Contractor 2 £75,546.50 
Contractor 3 £81,269.61 
Award 
The officers recommendation was to award all lots to Contractor 1. Contractor 1 came highest in the quality assessment and lowest in pricing. References have been taken and a full review of the accounts has been undertaken by our management accountant who confirmed that the contractors position is stable and reliable to contract with.  Their responses to further clarification confirmed the strong quality assessment of their proposed contract methods.  The scoring sheet for all contractors is attached as appendix B.
RESOLVED:
THAT MEMBERS UNANIMOUSLY AGREED TO THE OFFICER RECOMMENDATION TO PROCEED WITH THE CONTRACT AWARD TO CONTRACTOR 1 FROM APRIL 1ST FOR A PERIOD OF THREE YEARS
M.88.21
Additional Grounds Maintenance Work



Officers have requested an additional £5,000 spend on maintenance work this year to be taken from Town Improvements earmarked reserves.

- professional hedge cutting at the cemetery and Spinfield Lane.
- professional hedge cutting and some tree surgery at the allotments which is partially covered by the allotments budget and partially by GM. This is not a regular requirement and has not been done in the last 5 years.

No further future costs are predicted as the recommended increase in the budget for 2022/23 will allow for all grounds maintenance requirements to be attended to. 
RESOLVED:
THAT MEMBERS UNANIMOUSLY AGREED TO THE SPEND OF £5,000 FROM TOWN IMPROVEMENTS EARMARKED RESERVES FOR THE RECOMMENDED WORK
M.89.21
Fencing and gate replacement at Seymour Park Recreation Ground


The fencing parallel to Seymour Court Road and double vehicle access gates are beyond their useful life and in need of replacement. In addition, the north side of the park is currently only hedged with numerous gaps that have been created over time by people accessing the park.  

Council has a history of problems with a horse owner accessing the park through this route and causing significant damage to the turf. Concrete and wooden bollards have been installed into the hedge line gaps to restrict access however over time all have been damaged or vandalised. 

4 Front Security and the Police are continually exasperated by not being able to stop individuals causing disturbances in the park as they are able to exit through numerous places. Officers are proposing replacing the fencing on the roadside of the park and a new vehicle access gate and installing new fencing along the north side of the park with two pedestrian access gates. 

The proposed fencing can be viewed in appendix C.  In addition, a significant cut back of the hedge on the north side is proposed at a cost of £5,000 before the new fencing is installed.

The recommended contractor for the works has quoted £32,218. This will secure the park with V mesh fencing. The contractor is a national company with over 30 years' experience. The works would start early March and would take approximately 3 weeks. For the section parallel to Seymour Court Road the construction would take place over one week taking down only what can be replaced the same day and using chained Heras fencing to secure the park during the works. One team will be assigned to the job and in the event of any staff sickness extra support would be bought in to ensure that the three-week total installation timeframe is met.  

RESOLVED:

THAT MEMBERS UNANIMOUSLY AGREED TO PROCEED WITH THE RECOMMENDED CONTRACTOR FOR THE NEW AND REPLACEMENT FENCING AND GATES AT A COST OF £32,218 AND £5,000 FOR HEDGE CLEARANCE. THE COST TO BE MET WITH £11,000 FROM TOWN IMPROVEMENTS EARMARKED RESERVES AND £26,218 FROM CIL (COMMUNITY INFRASTRUCTURE LEVY)

M.90.21
Information Reports



a)
Committee Minutes

All members of the council are encouraged to read Committee minutes, whether or not they are sitting on that Committee.  Town Council and Committee minutes are posted to the Town Council website within four weeks of the meeting taking place.

b)
 DPI Register and Gifts and Hospitality

A reminder to all members to notify officers if there are any changes to their Declarations of Pecuniary Interest Register and to notify officers if they receive gifts or hospitality that exceed £50.
. 

MEMBERS NOTED THE REPORTS

M.91.21
Direct Debit and Standing Order Review

The current schedule of Direct Debits and Standing Orders made by the Town Council was circulated to members. Members were asked to review the list and approve the payments. 
RESOLVED:
THAT MEMBERS REVIEWED AND APPORVED THE DIRECT DEBIT AND STANDING ORDER PAYMENTS
M.92.21
Appointment of Internal Auditor 2022/2023

The Internal Auditor appointed by the Town Council for the past four years has indicated that he would be willing to carry out the audits again this year with no fee increase, the service the Town Council has been thorough and professional. 
To undertake the interim audit and year-end audit at a fee of £770.00 plus VAT. 
RESOLVED:
 
THAT MEMBERS UNANIMOUSLY AGREED TO APPOINT THE SAME INTERNAL AUDITOR FOR THE YEAR 2022/23 AND APPROVED THE CURRENT SCALE OF FEES
M.93.21
Review of effectiveness of internal control

The Town Council is required to review the effectiveness of the Internal Audit process. It is proposed that a suitably experienced member of the Town Council not sitting on the Resources Committee to be approved to work with the Town Clerk and Deputy Town Clerk to carry out an internal audit review. 

The remit and scope for this exercise is clearly set out in the practitioner’s guide which will be adhered to. 

The findings of the review will be reported to the Town Council at a future meeting.  In 2021/22 Cllr N Marshall conducted the review. 

RESOLVED: 

THAT CLLR N MARSHALL OFFERED TO UNDERTAKE AN INTERNAL CONTROL REVIEW AND THIS WAS AGREED BY MEMBERS 
M.94.21
Contract Extension for Environment and Sustainability Contractor

Council now has a clear strategy of actions to move forward with their Environment and Sustainability vision, Community Engagement and Community Education. This is to run in conjunction with actions from the Councils own carbon Audit and liaison with Buckinghamshire Council. The Council has clear principles to be sustainability orientated not just in relation to the environment but socially and economically too.
The focus is to be pragmatic and focus on practical advances rather than unachievable long-term goals. Three tiers of actions. to ACT where the Council has control, to Engage with higher tier Council and SUPPORT the wider community.
The Council requested an extension to Nick Rowcliffe’s contract as the Councils Environment and Sustainability Consultant for a further six months.
RESOLVED: 

THAT MEMBERS AGREED TO EXTEND THE CONTRACT FOR A FURTHER 6 MONTHS WITH THE COST OF £6,000 BEING MET FROM CIL RESERVES 
M.95.21
Draft plan for Sustainable Marlow Challenge, Forum and Sustainability Survey

The draft plan for Sustainable Marlow Challenge, Forum and Sustainability Survey was circulated to all members.
MEMBERS NOTED THE REPORT 

M.96.21
Reports from Outsides Bodies



Cllr N Marshall



Reported attending a meeting of the Marlow Society.


Cllr J Towns



Reported that she will be attending a BidCo meeting on February 2nd 2022.


Cllr C Funnell


Reported that the Marlow Regatta would be taking place on the 2nd weekend of June.
M.97.21
Reports from Buckinghamshire Council



Cllr C Heap


Reported that she will be attending the Community Board meeting on February 16th 2022.



Cllr N Marshall 

Reported that he will be attending the Environment and Climate Change Action group meeting on January 27th 2022.
Confirmed that Buckinghamshire Council would be announcing the short-list of the “Proud of Bucks” awards.


Cllr J Towns

Reported that she will attending a Buckinghamshire Council meeting on January 25th 2022 and a Westhorpe meeting on January 26th 2022.
M.98.21
Date of next meeting


Tuesday 29th March at 7.00pm



Town Mayor …………………………………………………………….Date……………………………………………………


Filming/Recording/Photographing at Meetings – please note that this may take place during the public part of the meeting. Notices are displayed in the meeting room.
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